SUMMARY OF FACULTY SENATE COUNCIL MEETINGS 2008-09
August 2, 2009
June 3, 2009
I.   The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Edward Schaefer.   The minutes of the May 13 meeting were approved.  

II.  OPENING REMARKS

These minutes have not been approved.  Any correction will be noted in the minutes of the next meeting.

The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Edward Schaefer.  The minutes of May 13 were approved with minor corrections.  

President Schaefer read the reply letter from the Board of Trustees regarding faculty participation in the search for and appointment of the University president.  The letter states that the Board will review its Succession Planning Process during the coming academic year.  

II.  OPEN DISCUSSION WITH THE PROVOST

The first topic was in regard to the on-line evaluations.  Faculty felt that they had not been sufficiently consulted about this change nor were they given adequate lead time in its adoption.  The Provost admitted that notification to faculty of the change could have been timelier.  She noted that evaluations are not the same across the university.  Concerns expressed by faculty about on-line evaluations are

•
A lesser response rate  

•
Comparable evaluations from year to year

•
An absentee student can submit an evaluation.

•
Team-teaching:  a student may evaluate only one teacher

A comment was made that if something affects faculty, it should be brought to the Council or the full Senate for their review and consideration.  Another comment was that faculty feel that their opinions and experiences in the Santa Clara classrooms are not worthwhile for consultation and that there exists a paternalistic attitude toward faculty.  Additionally, it was remarked that rather than the collaboration of a governance system, more direction from administration seems to occur instead of engaging in open-ended discussions. 

Another topic addressed selection of department chairs.  One member of the council indicted that if the chair is not elected within the department, then there is less of a collaborative nature between faculty and administration when the chair is appointed.  Also there is a breakdown in communication when the appointed chair is not sympathetic with the views of their department.  The Provost remarked that she was unaware of this situation.

Responding to the issue of the change in withdrawal deadlines, the Provost said that her arguments for the change were that it would be better to drop a class earlier in order for the student to focus on the remaining classes.  Other arguments she made for the change were associated with grade inflation and extending the normal time it would take a student to graduate.

In addition to her small group meetings with faculty, the Provost suggested that she and President Engh occasionally be invited to Council meetings to hear faculty concerns and afford her an opportunity to make monthly updates affecting faculty.  

General comments made by members of the Faculty Senate Council were

•
There is no formal role of the Faculty Senate and the Council is an outlier in the decision-making process

•
The carriers of communication can be overburdened to the point of distraction and fail to deliver key information

•
Communication should be direct to those affected and not layer to layer 
•
Afford some flexibility on the date the evaluations are completed

It was suggested that some time be devoted to the topic of the Faculty Senate’s role in the Governance system.

III.  UNIVERSITY GENERAL COUNSEL

General Counsel, John Ottoboni, reviewed a number of matters that his office is handling.  He announced that the integration of the Jesuit School of Theology as Berkeley with Santa Clara University is due to close on June 30, 2009.  Certain statutes relating to the integration are currently being reviewed by the Vatican Congregation of Catholic Education.  The School of Theology will be known as the Jesuit School of Theology of Santa Clara University and will keep its separate non-profit corporation status, in part, as a means of addressing its relationship with the Vatican and the principles of academic freedom.  

John reported that the University is considering an opportunity to join with UC Santa Cruz, Foothill-De Anza Community College District (and possibly San Jose State and Carnegie Mellon University) in the development of a "sustainability community."  That community will be developed on 71 acres at NASA and include private and public research and development, classrooms, offices and housing.  More information is needed before the proposal will be considered by the Board of Trustees.  

John briefly reviewed a number of other matters including the potential establishment of a non-profit foundation in El Salvador, the refinancing of University bonds at a favorable rate, and the liability of the University for alcohol related incidents.  He reviews contracts for the University, serves on a number of committees, and is a member of the President's staff.   The Affirmative Action Office reports to him.

IV.  FACULTY AFFAIRS COMMITTEE

Michelle Marvier asked the Council representatives for their feedback on three potential options regarding appeals of sanctions in mixed constituency cases.

1.  An appellate panel shall be assembled representing the constituencies of both the complainant and the respondent. 

2.  A three person panel selected from a list maintained by the Office of Affirmative Action of not fewer than seven persons in each category of qualified students, faculty, and staff who are able and willing to serve as panel members and who have received training in relevant policies and procedures.

3.  Third party arbitration (e.g., a retired judge)

One opinion offered was that the panel should be of one’s peers; that is, if the issue is between faculty, the panel should not include staff or students given their lack of academic experience at the faculty level especially when considering that any sanction be commensurate with the infraction. It was suggested that the arbitrator have experience in a university setting and knowledge of the relevant policies that would apply.  

Another opinion was that it should be made clear that people would not be considered for the panel if they had any sort of relationship (positive or negative) with the complainant or respondent.

There was one other comment that expressed concern that the OAA officer reports to the University’s legal counsel and that this was not the case previously.

While the Council saw merit in all three options and combinations of them, the majority favored option 3 if the external arbitrator was experienced in academia and knowledgeable in discrimination and harassment laws.  It was suggested to add a jury of peers trained in the relevant university policies with this option.  The majority favored this as an avenue to pursue.  Michelle will report back to the Committee and update the Council next academic year.

May 13, 2009

I.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Edward Schaefer.  The minutes of April 8 were approved with minor corrections.  

·       The Assessment Advisory Committee has been formed with the following members:

Michael Calegari, Accounting

          Ruth Cook, Education

          Daniel Ostrov, Mathematics and Computer Science 

          Mahmud Rahman, Electrical Engineering

          Edward Schaefer, Mathematics and Computer Science

Its role is to 1) bring concerns of the faculty to the Assessment Committee 2) get a response to each concern and forward the result to the faculty 3) give feedback to the Assessment Committee on its proposals. 

·  The Academic Affairs Committee and the Provost have approved an eight-year  program review cycle, except for programs that are subject to specialized accreditation review, in which case the program review cycle would be the same as the specialized accreditation cycle.

· The Provost will attend the June 3 meeting to discuss online evaluations and faculty participation in decisions that affect faculty.
II.  BENEFITS COMMITTEE

Dan Ostrov reported that the committee continues to look at medical benefit costs.  He noted that the Kaiser plan at SCU is free for individuals but this is not so common at other universities.   Further, he said that families are charged more at SCU than all the comparison institutions.  He said that changes in both cases are being considered; however, the budget is still a big question in light of the recent economic downturn.  

III.  DRAFT LETTER TO BOARD OF TRUSTEES RE: UNIVERSITY PRESIDENT SELECTION PROCESS

A majority of those present at the meeting agreed that the letter should be sent under Ed’s signature as Faculty Senate President.  

IV.  HARASSMENT AND DISCRIMINATION PROPOSED POLICY PROCEDURES

Lawrence Nelson distributed a summary of the proposed Policy procedures.  He said that the goals are to make the process fair to the complainant, fair to the respondent, and fair to the university as the employer.  Larry said that all complaints - including anonymous complaints - must be investigated to determine if there are reasonable grounds for a violation.  He said it is their feeling that any consultants used on a case should be bound by strict confidentiality as well.

There was considerable concern that if a complaint was made and found without merit, that the respondent would not be apprised that a complaint had been made nor would the respondent be apprised that others, for example, the person’s supervisor or a consultant, had been notified of the complaint.  The existence of files, with or without a meritorious complaint, also caused concern.  Larry said the committee would consider this further.

Larry said that grounds for appeal are limited to and are specific to the Policy:

· An error of fact materially affected the findings or decision

· The applicable policy was incorrectly interpreted

· A sanction was incommensurate with the violation.

Some differences between the old and new Policy are

· The new Policy is more transparent 

· Development of appeals procedures

· Standards of evidence required and the sanctions.

Larry presented two appeal options if there is a mixed constituency, that is, student or staff and faculty complainants and respondents: 

1.  An appellate panel shall be assembled representing both constituencies. 

2.  An appellate panel shall be assembled from the FJB membership with the complainant  being permitted to select two members.

V.  CONTINUING DISCUSSION ON ASSESSMENT

In response to a question to define the Learning Outcome Assessment report, Carol Ann Gittens said that on March 1st of each year, academic departments and programs are asked to submit a summary report on what has happened in the unit to look at student learning during the past 12 months. Efforts are underway to work with Dean’s Offices to get feedback on these reports to departments/programs.  

Diane Jonte-Pace said that WASC has three primary questions:  

· How has Santa Clara responded to the five items they asked the University to address in 1999 (library, diversity, program review, engaging faculty in assessment, and the structure of the Counseling Psychology and Education program)? 

· How has Santa Clara addressed the three themes selected for the self study (Supporting the Teaching Scholar Model; Educating for Competence, Conscience, and Compassion; Promoting a Community of Inclusive Excellence)?

· How well does the University meet WASC’s four standards and 42 criteria for review? Among the standards and criteria are specific recommendations that address program review and assessment two of which are to have a cycle of regular review and to engage faculty with assessment.  

Diane said that WASC would like to meet with the Council.  They will be on campus October 20 - 22
. 

April 8, 2009

I.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Edward Schaefer.  The minutes of February 18 and March 11 were approved.

· Don Dodson, Diane Jonte-Pace, and Carol Ann Gittens will attend the May meeting for a discussion on Assessment.

· President Schaefer solicited volunteers for an Assessment Advisory Committee to meet once a quarter with Don, Diane, and Carol Ann.  The majority voted to establish this type of committee with a review in one year to see if it should continue.  It was stipulated that there be two members from Arts and Sciences, one from ECPPM, one from Engineering, and one from Business.

· A draft letter to the Board of Trustees was prepared by Jane Curry voicing the faculty’s concern about the procedure and limited role that the faculty had in the search for and appointment of the new University president.  Discussion was deferred. 

II.  FACULTY APPOINTMENT STRUCTURE

Michelle Marvier opened her presentation with the comment that there is an institutional need for a consistent faculty appointment that recognizes the different needs of individual academic units.  To this end, the FAC has developed a proposed model that would entail significant changes to the Faculty Handbook.  The model clarifies the distinction among various types of positions, remedies the situation wherein lecturers are being hired on fixed-term positions to address persistent programmatic needs, and reduces the burden on departments to conduct frequent searches for candidates.

The proposal defines three major categories of faculty:

· Tenure-track faculty

· Renewable and Continuing Faculty (non-tenurable appointments)

· Adjunct Faculty (non-tenurable appointments)

Some strengths of the proposed model:

· Addresses concerns of lecturers in that those with similar appointments would be equitably treated and provide for greater employment stability

· Clarifies and formalizes the appointment, evaluation, and reappointment process for lecturers

· Codifies senior lecturer promotion criteria and processes

· Provides individual academic units with flexibility to use appointment types that best fit their needs

· Sets a university-wide minimum standard for faculty searches.

Michelle stated that senior lecturers would come from the ranks of lecturers.  The model does not propose major changes to the description of the senior lecturer.  Addressing the topic of adjunct lecturers, she said that the FAC recommends a minimum level of a search process beginning with a posting for five business days on the Human Resources site.  This will show a good faith effort that there is an open search showing fairness in SCU’s hiring practices.  For longer term positions, the FAC encourages more rigorous searches.  

During the discussion that followed, concern was voiced that there could be a de-emphasis on the appointment of tenure-track faculty.  Manuel Velasquez said that there are two groups of faculty:  the tenured and tenure-track faculty and the non-tenured faculty.  He said that it is imperative that some method be determined to treat the non-tenured faculty more fairly.  The proposed model is an attempt to set out more consistent and clearer policies on how this group is going to be treated. 

One comment that was repeated several times was a desire for the proposal to incorporate some sort of goals or caps on the percent of courses taught by non-tenure track faculty.   (Subsequent to this meeting, it was learned that the proposal was modified to address this specific concern.)

Additional comments:

· There are no safeguards in place to protect senior lecturers and that they can be terminated without much justification.

· The definition of persistent programmatic need can be open to interpretation.

· The requirements for lecturers in the new model are more rigorous than existing qualifications.

· The aspirational plan and the appointment model should be developed in unison.

· The aspirational plan should be developed first and then build an appointment model around the plan.

III.  EVALUATION OF DEANS, ASSISTANT DEANS, AND ASSOCIATE DEANS

Catherine Montfort opened the discussion on the evaluation of deans.  She presented the idea that they should be evaluated more often than every five years and to establish a process by which this is accomplished.  The Council members present agreed that that a survey should be created and distributed to all faculty.   There was agreement also that results of the survey should be made accessible to any interested party. 

It was suggested that an area be provided for open-ended responses on the survey.  Catherine Montfort, Jane Curry, and Diane Dreher will work to formulate it.  It was agreed that the committee should have a maximum of five members.  

March 11, 2009
I.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Edward Schaefer with the following remarks:  

· Withdrawal dates:  The Provost in conjunction with the Academic Affairs Committee have agreed that the 7th  week will be last time to withdraw with a W to take effect fall quarter 2009.  A student can withdraw in the 4th week without a W.  

· Planning Action Council:  discussion focused on the WASC accreditation.

· Faculty Affairs Committee:  the Committee is making great progress on the Anti-Harassment Policy and will make a presentation to the Council at a future meeting.

· Name change of Faculty Senate and Faculty Senate Council:  the Staff Senate has asked the Council to consider a name change to align with their recent name change.  The Council did not agree to any name change.  It was suggested that the difference between the Faculty Senate and Faculty Senate Council be explained at the orientation for new faculty in the fall.

II.  ASSESSMENT
Carol Ann Gittens, Don Dodson, and Diane Jonte-Pace made a joint presentation. Two terms were defined:  Program review refers to periodic evaluation of an academic program based on a self study that examines all aspects of the program, including student learning outcomes.  Assessment refers to collection and analysis of quantitative or qualitative evidence about what students actually learn in relation to specified objectives.  There are three different levels of assessment:  course, program, and institution.  

The mandate for assessments and program reviews comes from federal regulations, accrediting agencies, the Board of Trustees, and the University administration.    To step away from any of these would ultimately affect the acquisition of federal financial aid loans, federal grants, and transfer of credits.  

They agree that these processes are burdensome partly because they are new with a steep learning curve, but also because of simultaneous initiatives – student learning assessment, program review, the Core, the WASC self study, and specialized accreditation self studies.

Some common correctable mistakes noted in making assessments and program reviewing:  

· setting more objectives that can reasonable by assessed

· setting unclear objectives

· assessing the same objective too frequently

· using unnecessary time-consuming methods

· designing add-ons rather than using existing course assignments or program activities

· not using data provided by Institutional Research

· not integrating the University self study with a professional accreditation self study, with a supplement to address specific University questions

An 8-year program review cycle will be proposed by the Provost to the Academic Affairs Committee.  Hiring of staff to help with program review is not an option as WASC requires full faculty involvement.  Programs may request exceptions to the program review guidelines or calendar if such changes would be conducive to a more effective program review.  

Please see http://www.scuedu/provost/assessment for more information.

III.  RANK AND TENURE COMMITTEE TERMS
Helen Moritz referred to the six recommendations of the Committee:

· Retain the current policy whereby a faculty member is eligible for election to a full three-year term after serving a one-year uncompleted term, for a maximum of four years consecutive service.  

· To increase the period between terms to three years (from the current two).

· To revise the language of “Qualifications” c.1 in the Faculty Senate Election Rules to reflect the increase to a three-year interval and to remove the ambiguity of the current statement, as follows (changes underlined):

Faculty members shall not serve more than four consecutive years in rank 

and tenure committee service.  A faculty member elected to a one-year uncompleted term is eligible for election to a full three-year term immediately following the one-year term.  After serving a two-year uncompleted term or a full three-year term in rank and tenure committee service, a faculty member is ineligible for further rank and tenure committee service for a period of three years.
· To give faculty who have served four terms of R&T committee service the option of exemption from further R&T committee service.  The committee recommends adding a new section c.3 to “Qualifications” to read as follows:

A faculty member who has completed a total of twelve years in rank and tenure committee service has the prerogative of being exempted from further rank and tenure committee service.

· The committee recommends revising Section a) of “Concurrent Service and Eligibility” to read as follows:

Faculty members already serving on or newly elected to a college or school rank and tenure committee are not eligible for election to the University committee; hence, their names will not be placed on the ballot for the University committee.
· The committee recommends these policies for Arts and Sciences, Business, and Engineering.  The committee leaves it to ECPPM to consider whether they wish to adopt any or all of them in light of their particular staffing issues.

After discussion about changing the hiatus between terms to three years, it was suggested that Engineering be removed from the first sentence of the last recommendation and added to the second sentence because of the small number of eligible candidates in these two schools.  Helen will forward the comments from today’s discussion to the committee and report back to the Council at a later meeting.

February 18, 2009

I.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Edward Schaefer.  The minutes of the January 14 meeting were approved.

II.  OPENING REMARKS

President Schaefer opened the meeting at 3:30 p.m. with the following remarks:

· The Faculty Salary Advisory Committee has been formed with the following members:  Timothy Lukes, David Pleins, David Caldwell, Lisa Goldstein, and Terry Shoup.

· Manuel Velasquez has been appointed to the Faculty Affairs Committee.

· The Academic Affairs Committee has approved the Core Committee Processes regarding composition, member replacement selection, and an approval/appeals process.

· The Provost has agreed to move the withdrawal date without a W back to the end of the 4th week of classes.  Still under discussion with the Academic Affairs Committee is moving the last day to withdraw from the end of the 9th week to the end of the 6th week of the quarter.

· Discussion on assessments will continue at the March meeting with guests Don Dodson, Carol Ann Gittens, and Diane Jonte-Pace.

· Lisa Kealhofer is looking for two volunteers to join in a discussion about opening up the tenure process, that is, what information from the rank and tenure committees could be made available to the candidate.  Robert Numan volunteered to join the discussion and President Schaefer will solicit another volunteer.  

·  Jane Curry volunteered to write a letter to the Board of Trustees regarding faculty participation in the presidential search process.  

· Faculty Recognition Dinner – a motion was unanimously approved to cut back on the dinner and use the money saved for emergency funds for students whose finances have changed.  There would be some event in the fall to announce this year’s winner of the Faculty Senate Professor Award and introduce the year’s speaker.  

III.  BUDGET

Father Engh reported that discussions with the Board of Trustees were made in the context of what is happening in higher education nationwide.  He said the Board wanted a budget as conservative as possible.  Father Engh said there would not be a total hiring freeze at Santa Clara, but a possible deferral of hiring in order to keep liquidity.  

Robert Warren opened his remarks by noting that when the dot com bust happened, there was some warning, but this economic downturn is a broadbased, credit driven downturn that cuts across all markets. He noted that three items that will receive a large impact:  job loss, erosion of equity in homes, erosion of 401k plans.  

He said that the endowment fund had been impacted again and the response this time had to be different because there was no warning.  The endowment fund is diversified enough so that the risk is spread out.  He said that auction rate bond market collapsed in 2008, but acting quickly, the University was able to successfully reissue the bonds at a lower rate.  However, the downside to this was that the debt service increased.  
Bob said that there will be a 3% tuition increase, capital expenditures will be cut in half; however, the moves for the School of Law and Education, Counseling Psychology, and Pastoral Ministries will take place.  Those buildings already funded mostly by donors – the Student Activity Center, the Library and Learning Commons, and the School of Business – will go forward.  He stated that departmental operating expenses will be strategically cut at around 10% across the University.  No salary increases are planned except for promotions or market equity raises.  Clearing up a misconception about the growth of staff positions, Bob said that these positions are not growing faster than that of faculty.  He finished his remarks by thanking Ed for his involved participation in the budget process.

Lucia Gilbert opened her statements by emphasizing that no cuts are planned for any academic programs.  Seventeen positions across all schools and colleges are to be filled this year, with 12 already in place. The Core Curriculum funds are already in place and are protected as they were put into the budget several years ago.  

She said that both undergraduate and graduate enrollments are holding strong for the current academic year.  Salary savings for next academic year will be used for currently enrolled students who may need additional financial assistance.  Further, she said that one acceptance date of March 19, 2009, has been established rather than the rolling admissions date we have used in past years.  Another change being implemented this year is to link invitation to the university's honors program with the award of SCU's most prestigious scholarships. 

With regard to faculty salaries, she noted that according to AAUP data reported by the Chronicle of Higher Education, Santa Clara’s average faculty salaries in 2007-08 placed it 32nd in the country for full professors, 34th for associate professors, and 30th for assistant professors, out of more than 1,300 colleges and universities.  Among all master’s-level (IIA) institutions, it placed 1st for full professors, 5th for associate professors, and 5th for assistant professors.  Among all California institutions, it placed 4th for full professors, 6th for associate professors, and 6th for assistant professors.  

Additional comments before the meeting adjourned:

· There will be no retiree health benefits in 2009-10 due to the economic downturn.  These carry commitments that are not predictable and won’t be addressed until the economy improves.

· All employee benefits are being reviewed with the possibility of cuts to the graduate tuition remission benefit.

· Numerical evaluations will continue to determine if performance is meeting expectations.

· The biggest challenge facing the University is the uncertainty of the times.

January 15, 2009

I. The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Edward Schaefer.  The minutes of the November 16, 2008 were approved.

It was agreed that the next Faculty Senate Council meeting would be a general Senate meeting to be held on February 18.  Invited to this meeting to speak on the budget would be Robert Warren, Vice President for Business and Finance, Provost Lucia Gilbert, and President Michael Engh, S. J.

II.  CLASS WITHDRAWAL DATES

Discussion continued on the change in withdrawal dates.  A motion was made and unanimously approved to ask the Academic Affairs Committee, who drafted the withdrawal date policy in consultation with the Provost, to reconsider amending the dates.  The motion included asking ASSCU to also review the policy.

III. FACULTY CORE COMMITTEE VOTING PROCEDURES

A revised document dated December 18, 2008 was presented to the Council.  This document iterates that the Core Curriculum Implementation Team (CCIT) would follow certain guidelines in determining which departments will be eligible to serve and vote in the matter of replacing members of Faculty Core Committees.  The majority approved the revision with one abstention.

IV.  RANK AND TENURE COMMITTEES

Discussion was opened on the two-year rule, which states that a faculty member can be excused from service on a any rank and tenure committee following a term of service.  It was agreed that a small committee should be formed to investigate this issue.  Helen Moritz, Jane Curry, and JoAnne Holliday agreed to serve on the ad hoc committee.

V.  RENEWABLE TERM LECTURERS

Deferred to a future meeting.

VI.  ASSESSMENT SURVEY REPORT

President Schaefer reported that in November 2008 he had sent out a survey to all faculty regarding assessments.  He collated the responses into an eight-page report with a one-page summary.  A motion was made to send a ballot to all faculty asking if they agreed or did not agree with the spirit and recommendations of the report.  The majority approved the motion with one nay vote.  There was one abstention.

November 12, 2008

I.   The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Edward Schaefer.   The minutes of the October 8 meeting were approved.  

II.  OPENING REMARKS

President Schaefer reported that he sits on various committees and offered the following:  the University Budget Council is receiving reports and recommendations from various constituencies for next year’s budget and the Planning Action Council continues to work on the Strategic Plan.  As a member of the University Coordinating Committee, he asked for volunteers for the Parking Committee and the Faculty Salary Committee, a subcommittee of the Faculty Affairs Committee. Catherine Montfort volunteered for the Parking Committee and Dan Ostrov volunteered for the Salary Committee.

President Schaefer reported a low voter turnout in the recent Core Curriculum and Faculty Judicial Board elections.  He reported also that last year there were 70 classrooms available for undergraduate courses; this year there are 65 available. 

The last topic President Schaefer introduced related to the last day to withdraw from a course.  Effective fall 2009, the last day to withdraw (and receive a W) will be the end of the 6th week of the quarter and the last day to withdraw without a W will be the end of the 3rd week.  The last day to decide P/NP is being moved to later in the quarter.  

Additionally, if a student withdraws from all classes during the 4th week, no tuition is refunded and no W’s appear on the transcript; if a student withdraws from all classes after the 4th week, the student receives a W for all classes.

There was considerable discussion about these changes noting that this may cause students to panic, that the earlier date is too soon to determine if a student can attain a passing grade for a class.  The Council members agreed that substantive feedback is received during the 4th week and in the 6-9th weeks of the quarter.  

III.  CORE CURRICULUM ELIGIBLE CANDIDATES AND VOTERS

President Schaefer reported that last year Diane Jonte-Pace, Vice Provost for Undergraduate Studies, the Faculty Senate Council, the University Coordinating Committee, and the Academic Affairs Committee had developed a process for the member composition of the Faculty Core Committees (FCC).  The process stated that the Core Curriculum Implementation Team (CCIT) would choose which departments would be eligible for a Core Committee replacement and those same departments would vote on the replacement.   In the recent Core replacement election, all Faculty Senate members were allowed to vote.  

The ensuing discussion focused on who is eligible to vote for replacing FCC members with three options:  all faculty should be eligible to vote for FCC members; only the members of the department that are eligible to serve in the FCC election; or some other larger voting group defined by the Core Curriculum Implementation Team. 

An informal vote amongst the representatives showed that about half were in favor of a voting group defined by the CCIT.  Phil Kesten will inform the CCIT of this discussion and report their responses to President Schaefer.

IV.  RANK AND TENURE COMMITTEE SERVICE

Deferred.

V.  ASSESSMENT

Discussion focused on the amount of time needed to complete and the complexity of some assessment documents.  President Schaefer mentioned several assessments:  program review, WASC, individual school/college accrediting organizations, etc.  Are there assessments that could be cut?  He reported that Carol Ann Gittens, Assessment Director, will come to a department to discuss how to streamline assessments so that less time is taken away from the jobs of teaching and advising.  

A suggestion was made to make program review assessments have a 7-8 year cycle rather than a 

5-year cycle.  A comment was made to create some kind of a template for syllabi to allow for some uniformity across campus.  Another comment was that some assessments do not offer quantifiable data that can correlate with anything useful.  President Schaefer will ask the Council representatives to gather the views of their departments.  From the information he receives and further discussion with the Council, next steps can be determined.

VI.  DRAHMANN CENTER

President Schaefer reported that the number of students requesting special accommodations for exams has significantly increased.  The Center would like to get space and hire someone to assist these special need students.  Some reported that sometimes it is just a minor annoyance to arrange special testing accommodations but others reported that, depending on the number of students and availability of space and a proctor, it has taken an enormous amount of time to make the arrangements. The Council agreed that Ann Ravenscroft, Disabilities Resource Director, should be invited to a meeting to further discuss this issue.

October 8, 2008

I.   The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Edward Schaefer.   The minutes of the June 4 meeting were approved with minor correction.  

II.  OPENING REMARKS

President’s Term: Ed reported that he and Catherine met with several Faculty Senate Past Presidents to continue discussing the terms of the President and President-Elect.  A proposal has been sent to President Locatelli to remove the offices of President-Elect and Past President, to offer two course releases to the President, or one release and a stipend.  Who will oversee faculty elections has not been determined.  A suggestion was made to have two co-presidents with one course release for each.  It was noted that there could be a continuity issue with this method.

Ad Hoc Benefits Committee:  The Committee has submitted a retiree health benefits proposal to Robert Warren for review.  

Parking Committee:  The Committee needs two faculty members.  
III.  SUBCOMMITTEE ON SEXUAL HARASSMENT AND DISCRIMINATION

Michelle Marvier reported that the Committee has completed the re-writing of the Policy.  Their work is focused now on drafting the procedures to accompany the Policy.  She said that they are currently at an impasse and are waiting on a legal opinion – the desire to not create barriers to the complainant coming forward versus the respondent’s desire for due process.

She noted three more specific issues:

· Should the complainant/respondent have access to the full, unedited investigative report (access is currently to a highly edited report)?

· Should sanctions be vacated where complainants refuse to appear before the appellate officer or body?

· Should there be any investigation, formal or informal, with an anonymous complaint?

Michelle listed the agenda items for the Faculty Affairs Committee:

· Develop lecturer policies to be consistent over each school/college

· Revisit the process/criteria for promotion to senior lecturer

· Modifying duties for partial quarter leaves

· Sharing of faculty appointments

· Continuing discussion on the Faculty Judicial Board procedures

· Continuing discussion on the rank and tenure process

· The department procedures for the chair’s contextual letter – listed in Provost’s Guidelines but not in the Faculty Handbook

· Clarifying the rules for the Jesuit Service Committee

· Possible course release for Rank and Tenure Committee members re:  caseload

· 3.4.4.1, The Candidate – continuing discussion on how much and what kind of contact the candidate may/should have with the reviewer

IV.  WASC AND CORE CURRICULUM UPDATES

Diane Jonte-Pace reported that the WASC Capacity Review team will be on campus October 

20-22, 2009.  The Educational Effectiveness site visit will occur February 23-25, 2011.  She said that now the WASC subcommittees are writing draft reports focusing on three general areas.  

· Competence, Compassion, and Competence

· Inclusive Excellence

· Teaching Scholar Model

Diane said that the task of the WASC visiting team is to review and audit key processes with their goals being to promote institutional best practices, to assure due diligence on the part of the institution, and verify to the accuracy of the report. She said that the visiting team will look to see if the University has done what it said it would do in the institutional proposal and whether the conclusions are supported by evidence.  The WASC visiting team will also check to see that the University has responded to its previous action letter, which is posted on the University’s WASC Web site.  Diane reported that most action items have been addressed, with the rest being in work-in-progress stages.

Diane finished her WASC presentation noting possible Commission decisions:  

· Reaffirm accreditation for 7 or 10 years

· Reaffirm accreditation with formal notice of concern

· Issue a sanction

· Terminate accreditation

Michael Engh, S.J.

Ruth Davis

Lucia Gilbert

Edward Schaefer       
�Diane made the announcement that though Wednesday Oct 21 is not a regularly scheduled FS Council date perhaps that could still work as a time for the FS to assemble in a meeting with members of the visiting team. 





